S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Virtual Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 14th June 2021
1. Present: Mr P Bland, Mr D Price, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr S Wells, Mr A Evans, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk) Mr Christopher Acton (Director, Primary Care Partnership)
Apologies: Mr K Reynolds and Mrs D Gotts
2.  To record declarations of any interests, personal or prejudicial: Mr Bland declared an interest as he is a patient of St James House Surgery 
3. To receive questions from the Public:  None
Correspondence received requesting Parish Council Support for the Queen Elizabeth Hospital campaign: 

Mr Bland explained that correspondence had been received from Borough Cllr Jo Rust regarding the Queen Elizabeth Hospital and its state of disrepair.  
Cllr Rust had requested that the Parish Council write a letter of support to put pressure on the Minister for Health to use his influence and agree to fund a new build, as well as ensure that the maintenance of the current building is funded, while we await a new one.
Concerns were raised that the new hospital may be scaled down and several specialty services may be moved to Norwich, it was said that the new hospital must continue to offer what it does now.
 

After discussion, all members were happy to send a letter of support, and Mr Bland kindly agreed to draft the letter on behalf of the Parish Council.
4. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

21/00995/FM

Proposed Primary Care Centre, new access, and associated facilities.
Land West of The Gardens, Edward Benefer Way, King’s Lynn.     
Mr Jordan welcomed Mr Chris Acton, from the Primary Care Partnership to the meeting and said that the Parish Council fully understands that the St James House Surgery is old, outdated and in need of new premises, however, there are two main concerns: the building design and the traffic implications. Regarding the building design, Mr Jordan explained that the materials used are not in keeping with South Wootton where mainly red brick is used, he added that the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan should be considered.

The height of the building is also a problem, and the design of the eastern elevation has been described as looking like a warehouse or a prison and is not aesthetically pleasing.

Mr Acton explained that he is a Health Care Practitioner employed to try to get the building designed and delivered, he said that he would take back any concerns that the Parish Council has, he requested that any amendments to the design be put in note form and if the requests are not too expensive, he could not see a problem.

Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council would formulate a list of collective views and then these could be put forward to the architect.

Mr Bland spoke regarding the traffic situation and stated that all proposed developments need to be considered and not just the implications of the Primary Care Centre in isolation.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council at its meeting held on 8th June 2021, has already agreed in principle to the proposed development, but has concerns regarding the design and traffic, he suggested that access to the Primary Care Centre should be via the Larkfleet Development roundabout, although this is not helpful as Larkfleet have provided no indication as to when they are looking to commence works and the Primary Care Centre is hoping to start next year.
Mr Price suggested that one way to alleviate traffic issues in the interim period would be if vehicles exiting the site only turn left and no right turn is allowed. There would then be two options thereafter, to either turn right into South Wootton Lane or travel up towards Knights Hill and the bypass.

Mr Acton stated that he is not a traffic expert but said he has looked at Edward Benefer Way and feels that it is not so busy and that there is plenty of space between vehicles to exit.

Mr Jordan said that the impact of all development sites need to be considered, not just the Primary Care Centre, he added that the traffic assessment has been done using old and flawed information. The traffic lights at Castle Rising Road / Grimston Road (Wootton Gap) are outdated and whilst improvements are planned will not take away the problems.
Mr Acton said that the worse case scenario has been considered.

Mr Jordan explained that the Parish Council consists of elected members who look after the interests of its residents.
Mr Narborough asked Mr Acton if he is a resident of South Wootton.

Mr Acton stated that he does not live in South Wootton but has delivered between 50-100 Primary Care Centre’s over the decades. He added that the site selected is a great site with plenty of space, good public transport links and he has not seen a more suitable site.

Mr Narborough said that he had lived in South Wootton for many years and traffic problems in the Town are always horrendous, he said when accidents happen there are always problems and the roads are not able to cope.

Mr Acton said there are ways to solve such problems by discouraging people using cars, he said nationally 60% of the population use cars whereas in Kings Lynn that figure jumps up to between 70% and 80%. He added that there is good cycleway and footpath provision locally.

Mr Bland stated that Kings Lynn is a one-sided Town which needs a bridge over the river to resolve the issues.

Mr Evans explained that South Wootton has an aging population who cannot walk and need to use their cars.

Mr Scales enquired how many people would be employed at the Primary Care Centre and whether there would be suitable parking provision for employees and patients.

Mr Acton explained that 20 Clinical staff and 22 non-Clinical plus additional staff as it grows, he said that he is confident that there would be sufficient parking spaces provided, with allocation for both disabled and parent and child visitors. Also, the number of online and telephone consultations are increasing.

Mr Wells confirmed that the Parish Council has already agreed in principle to the Primary Care Centre and said that he personally has no problem with the building design, he also commented that the proposed Car Parking provision is more than that at any other Doctors surgery locally.

He agreed that the height of the building may be a bit excessive but commented that not all properties in South Wootton are constructed of red brick. 

Mr Acton stated that the lack of Primary Care provision needs dealing with, he said that it costs £150 per year per patient for Primary Care, whereas visits to A&E cost in the region of £160 per visit.
Mr Scales referred to Mr Wells comment regarding Parking provision and pointed out that whilst other Doctor’s surgeries do not have as much available parking, in most cases vehicles are parked on streets within the vicinity and this site would not provide that option.

Mr Acton confirmed that there would be no other retail activity at the site, only a pharmacy.

Mr Price referred to the Planning Application documents and stated that there are indications for potential Care facilities to be added on.

Mr Acton confirmed that this was a Council scheme for a 70-bed facility which would possibly be constructed in around five years’ time.
Regarding the Primary Care Centre application, Mr Acton said that the land is a lovely spot and whilst Highway issues seem to be a problem, the idea of a no right turn does not feel right and could be problematic.

Mr Evans stated that he lives nearby, just off Hall Lane and if vehicles have to exit the site by turning left only, they then cannot easily turn around to head back to the Town, he said that simply will not work.

Mr Wells suggested a mini roundabout, he added that the small mini roundabout at the hospital entrance serves 1000’s of vehicles every day.
Mr Acton confirmed that this idea would be expensive and certainly not necessary for a facility of this size.

Mr Wells said that for the benefits we will see from a local Primary Care Centre, he does not know how we can argue about the traffic.

Mr Narborough said that he disagreed, he said that whilst the County Council seem happy with the situation, in three to five years, with all the new development, there will be no movement of traffic.

Mr Price stated that the situation had been discussed thoroughly and felt that Mr Acton must be aware that the Parish Council is concerned regarding the traffic implications and the building design, notes of which will be forwarded to Mr Acton.

Mr Jordan reiterated that the Parish Council is happy with the proposed Primary Care Centre on that site but feels that we must not be overridden regarding the traffic problems, he said surely the access road and the Larkfleet roundabout can be linked together, the traffic situation must be looked at.
Mr Acton stated that the Larkfleet Development will start too late, he explained that sewerage is coming up at the St James House Practice and things need to happen now, he said that they cannot recruit medical staff and try to put them in a building with sewerage problems, they want to work in new facilities.

Mr Jordan suggested that if construction of the Primary Care Centre takes place, it could be linked to the Larkfleet roundabout after. It was said that Larkfleet must find the money and construct the roundabout first.

Mr Acton said that due to the time constraints of relocating the St James House Practice, the Primary Care Trust would need more than a commitment, it would have to happen. As far as he understands, the Larkfleet Development is a long way from happening.

He added that the NHS money is sitting there and is ready to be used, they are only awaiting the Planning permission.

After further discussion, Mr Bland proposed that the Parish Council supports the provision of the Primary Care Centre at land west of the Garden, Edward Benefer Way however, lacks confidence in the current transport system. The existing road network cannot cope with the volume of traffic due to the enormity of the housing developments within South Wootton and surrounding areas, i.e., Lynnsport development, West Winch, Runcton etc. this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Mr Bland thanked Mr Acton for attending the meeting and stated that he has a meeting organised for Wednesday 16th June 2021 with the local MP to see what can be done about Highways. 
Mr Acton said that he was happy to answer any further questions as and when they may arise, he then left the meeting.
5.  To discuss Highways Issues:   
Junction at Castle Rising Road / Priory Lane: Comment was made that the junction at Castle Rising Road and Priory Lane is still a problem, with a pothole formed and the illumination of the central bollards still not working.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Pothole had been reported and is in hand.

Regarding the lighting issue, it was explained that this seems to be a Parish Council problem as they are linked into one of our Lighting Columns sited at Pretoria Grove.  
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to K & M Lighting about the situation, and they are making further investigations.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

6.  NEXT MEETING: To be confirmed.
Date



 


                                      Chairman
